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 Most of us are familiar with the proverb, ñTo whom much is given, much will be 

required.ò Many of us may not feel like we have been ñgivenò anything in terms of our  

careers or professional lives. Regardless, the reality is that we, as lawyers, hold positions of 

great power and influence in our society. We help administer the justice system. Without an 

effective justice system, individual rights, which we hold sacrosanct in our society, are 

meaningless. It is therefore incumbent upon us lawyers to serve our communities, which 

have at least entrusted us with our positions of high esteem if not ñgivenò them to us. 

 

 It is not surprising that lawyers, with our natural affinity for rules and regulations, 

have actually codified the duty to give back (while not rendering the same mandatory - at 

least not yet). Under RPC 6.1, all Washington attorneys have a professional responsibility to 

assist in the provision of legal services for those who are unable to pay. The bylaws of the 

Thurston County Bar Association list one of the purposes of the organization as, ñTo assist 

nonprofit organizations that provide legal services to the general public for little or no cost, 

and to assist charitable organizations through donations of time and money.ò  

 

 The best way that an attorney can promote the equal administration of justice is to 

provide legal services to people who could not otherwise afford them. Sometimes it is easy 

to make a connection with a potential pro-bono client. An attorney in private practice may 

receive an inquiry from a person of limited means who happens to be involved in a matter 

that fits within his or her area of practice. For those of us who find ourselves in those  

situations, we should endeavor to accept these engagements from time-to-time. Other times 

it may be more difficult, for a variety of reasons, to make a connection with a potential  

pro-bono client.  

 

If you are looking for opportunities to serve clients of limited means, you need look 

no further than Thurston County Volunteer Legal Services (TCVLS). TCVLS is the  

preeminent organization that provides pro bono legal services to low-income persons in 

Thurston County (as well as Mason, Grays Harbor and Pacific Counties). The TCVLS board 

includes several Thurston County attorneys from the private and governmental sectors. 

TCVLS sponsors regular legal clinics at which volunteer attorneys provide consultation and 

advice to clients. The organization offers mentorship and training to any attorneys who wish 

to volunteer but may not be highly experienced in the areas of law with which clients  

typically require assistance. Presently TCVLS operates five legal clinics each month in 

Thurston County, and one each month in Mason and Grays Harbor Counties. In addition, 

the Housing Justice Project (a TCVLS program) represents tenants and even landlords who 

qualify for their services on the unlawful detainer calendar every week in Thurston County 

Superior Court.  

 

In addition to the clinics, TCVLS is currently highlighting an initiative to facilitate 

direct, pro bono representation of low-income clients. In some situations, people simply 

need a little advice to get headed in the right direction. More often, however, people need 

lawyers to guide them through the legal system from beginning to end. If you provide your 

name and contact information to TCVLS, the organization will contact you when there is a 

client in need of pro bono representation in your practice area. You may accept or decline 

the matter on a case-by-case basis. If you accept a direct representation matter, TCVLS may 

be able to supply funds for litigation expenses, such as filing fees or process server fees. If 

you are interested in volunteering with TCVLS, visit their website at www.tcvls.org or call 

their volunteer line at (360) 810-2321. 
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A View From the Bench 
 

By Commissioner Kortokrax 

Thurston County Superior Court 

 

 
 

 

In March of this year, I was appointed to fill the newly-created court commissioner position, and I have been in that role 

since May. It is amazing how quickly that time has passed (though I must admit that some weeks have gone by quicker 

than others!), and I am starting to settle into my new role. I had the opportunity to serve as a pro tem judge/commissioner 

in District and Superior Court, and that experience has helped to smooth the transition from practicing law to being a  

full-time judicial officer. 

 

For those of you who are not familiar with me, I was previously an Assistant Attorney General with the Torts Division of 

the Attorney Generalôs Office. I also (briefly) served on the TCBA board, providing the state government representative 

bridge between former board member, Judge Chris Lanese, and current board member, Jackson Maynard. Prior to the 

AGO, I was in private practice with several firms (former co-workers of mine like to reference my 2 or 3-year ñplanò as it 

relates to changing employment), where I practiced primarily family and juvenile law, with some dabbling in criminal and 

general civil litigation. 

 

In this current role, my primary responsibilities involve handling the domestic violence protection order calendars (both 

initial and full hearings), as well as the felony preliminary appearance docket. Additionally, I preside over settlement  

conferences for family law and dependency matters. Through the hard work of the parties and their counsel, these  

additional settlement conferences have already resulted in numerous matters resolving in lieu of trial, thereby freeing up 

trial and other hearing times for the judges. 

 

One of the more daunting challenges self-represented parties face, particularly as it relates to domestic violence  

proceedings, is simply figuring out how to navigate the system. I encourage members of the bar to take any opportunity to 

handle a family law matter pro bono, in addition to the work that is being performed through other pro bono opportunities 

(such as the Housing Justice Project). I am interested in having discussions about the logistics of having a program similar 

to the Housing Justice Project made available at the FJC, in order to provide additional information to litigants ahead of 

their hearings. Any input as to this idea would be welcomed. 

  

In moving forward, I encourage everyone to provide feedback so that I can continue to improve in this position.  

Additionally, the bench is constantly looking for ways to improve our court system, both locally and state-wide, and it is 

important to receive feedback from those who practice in Thurston County. However, it is also important to remember 

that, particularly at the Family & Juvenile Court, we now have five judicial officers and still only four courtrooms, which 

does provide some limitations.  

 

I appreciate any suggestions to improve the efficiency of the hearings over which I preside. Furthermore, I am happy to 

answer any questions regarding particular practices or preferences, so that practitioners can know what to expect when 

appearing front of me. Working with the local bar has been very rewarding, and I look forward to continuing to improve 

and enhance that relationship.  

 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

THE LEGAL BRIEF 
PAGE  3 VOLUME 35, ISSUE 5 


